# ASIA PACIFIC REGIONAL OUTLOOK EARLY WARNING ATROCITY CRIMES



# MAY 2023 Featured in this issue...

- Further forced displacement in Myanmar
- No improvement in China and DPRK
- Combatting fake news central to atrocity prevention





# REGIONAL ATROCITY RISK ASSESSMENT



Very High	China Myanmar Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK)
High	The Philippines
Moderate (high to low)	Papua New Guinea (High ) West Papua (Indonesia) (moderate)
Low	Fiji, Cambodia, Indonesia (except West Papua) Laos, Solomon Islands, Thailand, Timor- Leste and Vietnam
Very Low	Australia, Brunei, Japan, Kiribati, Malaysia, Marshall Islands, Micronesia, Mongolia, Nauru, New Zealand, Palau, Republic of Korea, Samoa, Singapore, Taiwan,Tonga, Tuvalu, Vanuatu

# MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

#### Myanmar Risk: Very High/Ongoing

Myanmar remains at very high risk for atrocities as the junta sustained its violent attacks against civilians. It has been ignoring regional and international calls to end the violence in the country and remained uncooperative in implementing ASEAN's Five-Point Consensus. The junta also dissolved the National League for Democracy (NLD) as the latter failed to comply with new registration requirements imposed by the military government for all political parties to enable them to participate in the planned elections this year. This clearly indicates that the military regime is unwilling to engage in a dialogue with anti-coup democratic forces in the country to end the crisis in the country.

The Myanmar military has adopted more brutal tactics amidst growing attacks by civilian armed resistance including beheading and other forms of mutilation of captured People's Defence Forces (PDF) as part of sowing terror against those who support the PDFs especially in central Myanmar.<sup>1</sup> As of 25 April, there are over 3,400 people confirmed killed by the military in Myanmar, with more than 21,500 arrested, and over 17,600 people in detention. Of those arrested, 110 are death row prisoners while 42 others have been sentenced to death in absentia.<sup>2</sup>

The junta's security forces have been conducting air strikes against civilians especially in central and northern parts of Myanmar where the combined forces of the PDF and ethnic armed organisations (EAOs) are based and can mount strong resistance against the military on the ground. On 11 April, some 200 people were killed in Pa Zyi Gyi township in Sagaing region after the military conducted deadly airstrikes against civilians during an opening ceremony of a public administration building. Despite international condemnation, the military conducted another airstrike in the area on 20 April although there were no casualties reported from this incident as many civilians were either killed or fled after the deadly airstrikes earlier.<sup>3</sup> Between 20 March and 18 April, the military conducted a total of 28 airstrikes in Sagaing and Bago regions, as well as in Chin, Kayah, Kachin, and Karen states. This resulted in a total 210 people killed and 60 others wounded.<sup>4</sup>

In early April, an estimated 10,000 people from Myanmar fled into Thailand's border Tak province after fierce fighting between ethnic armed groups and the junta's security forces in southern Karen state. However, over 3,000 of these 'evacuees' returned to Myanmar on 12 April with the Thai military insisting that they all returned voluntarily.<sup>5</sup> The Karen National Liberation Front (KNLF) attacked military troops in Shwe Kokko, a notorious casino town in Myawaddy state controlled by pro-military Border Guard Force where a number of foreign nationals from Southeast Asia, Hongkong, and Taiwan were reportedly trafficked or kidnapped to operate cybercrime activities controlled by criminal syndicates from China, which are apparently tolerated by the junta. Since the February 2021 coup, there is a notable increase in drug smuggling, human trafficking, illegal animal, gems, and mineral trade, as well as cybercrime activities in Myanmar. Income from 'dark economy' activities provide revenue for the military and militias that support the junta. The military is also resorting to land-grabbing activities against farmers and other landowners in the country, many of which are being converted to military bases.<sup>6</sup>

The alarming humanitarian crisis in Myanmar continues to worsen amidst ongoing armed clashes across multiple states and regions between junta forces and the combined PDF and EAO resistance. Specifically, the number of internally displaced persons (IDPs) are rising, which is now close to 1.8 million people. Of this, 1.4 million were displaced by conflicts since the coup on top of over 328,000 who were already displaced before the military takeover. Some 60,000 civilian properties have been burned or destroyed since the coup as the junta continues to conduct airstrikes and arson of villages in many parts of the country. Accordingly, humanitarian operations have been hampered by both physical and administrative obstacles, including the junta's efforts in denying delivery of humanitarian assistance to those who are in need especially in conflict areas with strong armed resistance against the coup.

Meanwhile, Rohingya refugees continue to fall victim to human trafficking as they try to escape their desperate situation in the camps in Cox's Bazaar as well as those from IDP camps in Rakhine. Increasing crime against refugees and attacks by militant groups in Bangladesh, as well as lack of educational and work opportunities have driven many Rohingyas to take risks via perilous boat journeys at sea.<sup>9</sup> (The UN High Commissioner for Refugees reported a significant spike in Andaman Sea crossings by Rohingya refugees in 2022: 1,920 from January to November 2022 compared to 287 in 2021, or a sixfold increase)<sup>10</sup>. In March, simultaneous fires broke out in various parts of refugee camps that destroyed 2,800 shelters and some 90 facilities including hospitals and learning centres, which left over 12,000 refugees homeless. A local district official called the incident a "planned act of sabotage" by militants based on the findings of a seven-member panel of investigators.<sup>11</sup> Separate fires again broke out on 18 and 25 April in two camps, with hundreds of Rohingya shelters made of bamboo and plastic were burned.<sup>12</sup> Between January 2021 and December 2022, there were 222 fire incidents in Rohingya camps in Bangladesh, of which 60 were arson cases according to defense ministry report released in February 2023.<sup>13</sup>

# MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

There is also strong resistance among Rohingya refugees to ongoing efforts by China, Bangladesh, and the junta in Myanmar to begin their repatriation back to Rakhine without guarantees of citizenship and protection of their human rights. China is mediating between Bangladesh and the military in Myanmar to begin a pilot repatriation project for the Rohingyas. Diplomatic visits between Bangladesh and Chinese officials took place in March and April, even as some Myanmar military officials conducted interviews with some Rohingya refugees in Cox's Bazaar. Human rights advocates were skeptical about the repatriation project, which they consider to be a tactical move by the junta to reduce pressure from the International Court of Justice. The ICJ recently rejected the request of the junta to postpone submission of a reply by six months on the case filed by The Gambia. Accordingly, the UNHCR asserted that the conditions in Rakhine are not conducive to a sustainable return of Rohingya refugees.<sup>14</sup>

Overall, the humanitarian crisis in Myanmar is likely to worsen in the coming months as the junta remains desperate to hold on to power amidst widespread armed resistance. ASEAN's diplomatic efforts in ending the violence in the country is unlikely to be realized soon given the Myanmar military's continuing defiance in implementing the Five-Point Consensus (FPC) to which it agreed to more than two years ago. To date, Indonesia's 'quiet diplomacy' in attempting to bring all protagonists in the conflict to the negotiating table is not making any progress thus far. In fact, its diplomatic efforts as Chair of ASEAN in realizing the FPC is being undermined by independent initiatives of some members and regional actors perceived to be more friendly to the junta. Two separate meetings were held in Bangkok and New Delhi under the so-called "Track 1.5" dialogue where representatives from Myanmar's military government attended but no representatives from the National Unity Government (NUG) were invited. Thailand convened the first meeting in March that brought together "like-minded" participants from ASEAN and non-ASEAN members. India convened the second meeting in April where participants agreed that the meeting is complementary to ASEAN's diplomatic efforts although India and Bangladesh expressed frustration over the 'slow pace' of the ASEAN process and the need for the regional organization to consider the concerns of Myanmar's neighbors. 15 Thailand's prime minister, who recently convened a consultation meeting with Lao and Myanmar heads of government to address the transboundary haze problem affecting their countries, addressed Min Aung Hlaing as "prime minister" of Myanmar. 16 Thailand's Deputy Prime Minister and Foreign Minister Don Pramudwinai also visited Nay Pyi Taw and met with the junta chief and discussed boundary problems related to peace and stability, human and drug trafficking, as well as arms smuggling. He was accompanied by Thailand's special envoy on Myanmar who is an advocate of greater engagement with the Myanmar's military regime as a way out of the ongoing crisis. 17

#### **Recommendations:**

#### The Tatmadaw should:

- Immediately cease all violations of international humanitarian law.
- Ensure that those responsible for violations are held accountable.
- Take tangible steps to return authority to the democratic government.
- Fully comply and implement the FPC agreement with ASEAN leaders without preconditions
- Allow the unrestricted delivery of and access to international humanitarian assistance to IDPs and other affected communities in conflict affected areas in Myanmar

#### **ASEAN** and its members should:

- Impose more stringent measures on the military regime for its non-compliance with the FPC. These should include suspending Myanmar's membership of ASEAN and considering the recognition of the NUG as Myanmar's legitimate government.
- Engage directly with the NUG and other democratic forces in Myanmar.
- Ensure protection of refugees from Myanmar, including the Rohingyas, who are fleeing violence in Myanmar and who are victims of human trafficking.
- Refrain from forcibly repatriating refugees, victims of human trafficking, and anti-coup activists back to Myanmar

# MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

- Oppose plans by the junta to hold general elections that excludes the participation the NLD and other democratic
  parties who are opposed to the coup and refuse recognition of any government that will be set up by the military
  regime after the conduct of such elections.
- Cooperate with the UN special envoy to coordinate more fully in exploring options to break the current stalemate in Myanmar, giving priority to delivery of humanitarian assistance to affected communities in the country, including food, medical and health services, and assistance to the growing number of internally displaced peoples before and after the coup in 2021.
- Expand the delivery of humanitarian assistance given the collapse of Myanmar's economy that could bring close to half of the population below poverty line by expanding the mandate of the ASEAN Humanitarian Assistance (AHA) Centre and coordinating humanitarian response with independent humanitarian organisations within Myanmar.

#### All UN Member States should:

- Increase humanitarian support, in coordination with ASEAN and other independent humanitarian organisations working within Myanmar, to civilians suffering as a result of ongoing atrocity crimes and conflict.
- Increase humanitarian assistance to Rohingya refugees.
- Expand and implement targeted sanctions against the Tatmadaw and its business holdings in Myanmar and call on other UN member states including those in ASEAN that continue to do business with the military regime to do the same.
- Take steps to give to implement an arms embargo against Myanmar, as recommended by the UN General Assembly.

# DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC KOREA - VERY HIGH RISK - ONGOING

#### Democratic Peoples' Republic of Korea Risk: Very High/Ongoing

The DPRK continues to commit widespread and gross violations of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, which the UN's High Commissioner for Human Rights has reported as recently as February 2021 could constitute crimes against humanity. In October 2020, the UN's special rapporteur on human rights in North Korea reported that the human rights situation remained "very severe" and that there were no signs of progress in any respect. Human rights violations are compounded by regime-induced malnutrition which the UN reports now affects 40% of the population or more than 12 million people. There is pervasive discrimination in the distribution of food as a result of which many citizens, including even farmers, do not receive adequate food. There has also been little to no progress on reducing political prison camps where torture and killing are commonplace. The UN estimates that there are 200,0000 people held in political prisons. There has been no discernible reduction for some time. Large numbers of people, including children, are also routinely forced to perform unpaid labour. The UN found that this can amount to enslavement, a crime against humanity. In the UN found that this can amount to enslavement and the unpaid labour.

None of this is new. In 2019, the UN General Assembly expressed "very serious concern" over continuing reports of, inter alia: torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment; political prison camps; enforced and involuntary disappearances; the forcible transfer of populations and severe limitations on the freedom of movement; the situation of refugees and asylum seekers; "all-pervasive and severe restrictions" on civil and political rights; violations of economic, social and cultural rights; and gross violations of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women and girls. The COVID pandemic has introduced new threats as the government has reportedly adopted a policy of using lethal force against people trying to cross its border with China.

The Biden administration has refocused attention on human rights in DPRK which is welcome but unlikely to yield concrete concessions from Pyongyang though it may build some momentum for positive international action to address the DPRK's violations through the UN system in 2023. Any proposals for sanctions relief should be tied to: (1) Pyongyang allowing the UN country team free and unimpeded access to all parts of the country in order to assist in meeting the needs of vulnerable persons, and (2) DPRK authorities engaging with the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and accepting the UN Special Rapporteur's request for a country visit.

It is imperative that in the world's engagement with the DPRK renewed emphasis is given to human rights. Regional security and the improvement of human rights in the DPRK are indivisible. With the Biden administration indicating new resolve on the issue, it is important that allies such as Japan, South Korea, and Australia also take a lead in pressing for renewed action through the UN Security Council, Human Rights Council, and General Assembly as well as other available multilateral and bilateral channels.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of the DPRK should:

- Immediately cease committing crimes against humanity.
- Engage constructively with the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), the Special Rapporteur and the OHCHR field office in Seoul to develop plans to faithfully implement human rights treaty obligations.

#### **UN Member States should:**

- Appoint a Special Envoy on Human Rights in North Korea.
- Collaborate to utilize the UN Security Council, Human Rights Council, and General Assembly to promote and protect human rights in the DPRK.
- Explore the use of multilateral, informal, and bilateral channels to encourage the DPRK to fulfil its responsibility to protect.

#### The UN Security Council should:

- Revive its informal dialogue on human rights in North Korea.
- Ensure that human rights concerns are integrated into any proposal for sanctions relief, including conditioning sanc-

tions relief on DPRK authorities.

#### The UN Human Rights Council should:

- Review what meaningful steps might be taken to achieve compliance with its previous recommendations.
- Ask the OHCHR to monitor patterns of abuse that may amount to crimes against humanity in the DPRK, investigate
  unresolved human rights issues, raise awareness and visibility of the human rights situation, and work with civil society and other governments to continue to press for accountability and an end to impunity.

#### China and the Republic of Korea should:

Recognise DPRK citizens as refugees sur place and respect the principle of non-refoulment. China should adopt measures to protect the rights of DPRK citizens residing in or transiting through China, particularly women and girls who are systematically subjected to sexual violence, exploitation and abuse.

#### China Xinjiang Risk: Very High/Ongoing

Under policies purported to combat terrorism and 'extremism', the Chinese government has subjected Uighurs and other Turkic Muslims in the Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region ('XUAR' or 'Xinjiang') to serious human rights violations consistent with crimes against humanity and acts of genocide.<sup>22</sup> Widespread or systematic violations include large-scale arbitrary detention, an invasive system of mass surveillance, discrimination and persecution on the basis of religious expression and identity, enforced disappearances and family separations, forced labour, torture, forced abortion and sterilization, and sexual and gender-based violence.

In 2018 it was estimated that upwards of one million Uighurs and other Turkic Muslims were remanded in state custody for 're-education' or 'de-extremification' in what Chinese authorities refer to as "Vocational Education and Training Centres" (VETC). Former detainees have described torture and ill-treatment in the prison camps as variously involving crowded cells, indoctrination that drove some to suicide, waterboarding, food deprivation as punishment, beatings, being shackled to chairs for extended periods of time, sleep deprivation, forcibly being drugged, electrical shock treatment, rape and sexual humiliation, and other forms of extreme physical and mental abuse.<sup>23</sup> On 24 May 2022 a group of 14 news organisations published the Xinjiang Police Files, which contained thousands of leaked documents and images from internal police networks in Xinjiang that affirmed the militarized nature of the camps and refuted the Chinese government's claims that they were benign education facilities.<sup>24</sup>

In its August 2022 report on the human rights situation in Xinjiang, the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) concluded that "the extent of arbitrary and discriminatory detention" in Xinjiang in the period of 2017-2019 and potentially thereafter "may constitute international crimes, in particular crimes against humanity". It likewise noted that even though China has claimed to have reduced the scope of its VETC program "the laws and policies that underpin it remain in place", and "there appears to be a parallel trend of an increased number and length of imprisonments through criminal justice processes, suggesting that the focus of deprivation of liberty has shifted towards imprisonment, on purported grounds of counter-terrorism and counter-'extremism'".<sup>25</sup> The OHCHR called for urgent action as "the conditions remain in place for serious violations to continue or recur".<sup>26</sup> This concern over ongoing abuses was echoed in the March 2023 report of the UN Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, which noted "severe, systematic, vast and undue restrictions" of human rights in Xinjiang, particularly in relation to large-scale arbitrary detention, forced labour and enforced family planning.<sup>27</sup>

There is also credible evidence that Uighur, Kazakh and other ethnic minorities in Xinjiang have been subjected to forced labour on a widespread basis. Xinjiang's current Five-Year Plan (2021-2025) set in place unemployment and poverty alleviation targets and a system of surveillance that has formally consolidated forced labour practices, such that "individuals who were coercively mobilized into work placements are now effectively prevented from leaving them". Estimates of upward of 2.2 million Turkic Muslims, including several hundred thousand former re-education camp detainees, have been forced to work in state-mandated placements in the agriculture and manufacturing sectors. In July 2022, the UN Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of slavery concluded that some instances of forced labour of Turkic Muslims in China may amount to "enslavement as a crime against humanity" due to "the nature and extent of powers exercised over affected workers during forced labour, including excessive surveillance, abusive living and working conditions, restriction of movement through internment, threats, physical and/or sexual violence and other inhuman or degrading treatment". The labour of the property of

There have been numerous and credible reports of the destruction of Uighur cultural heritage in Xinjiang that could constitute atrocity crimes. Using satellite imagery, the Australian Strategic Policy Institute found that of a sample of 533 mosques across Xinjiang, 31.9% had been destroyed, 32.8% were damaged, and 35.3% were undamaged.<sup>31</sup> Extrapolating this data to mosques across Xinjiang, approximately 16,000 mosques may have been damaged or destroyed and 8,450 completely demolished since 2017.<sup>32</sup> Besides mosques, ASPI's data and analysis suggested that 30% of other sacred sites (including shrines (*mazar*), cemeteries, and pilgrimage sites) have been demolished, mostly since 2017, and an additional 27.8% have been damaged in some way.<sup>33</sup>

Additionally, the government has allegedly separated Uighur children from their parents and enrolled them in state boarding schools, which resembles a government-led "parallel campaign to systematically remove children from their roots" alongside the broader effort to "transform the identity of Xinjiang's adults" through repressing Uighur religious and cultural expression.<sup>34</sup> In February 2023 the Uyghur Human Rights Project issued a report that argued that China's attacks against Turkic Muslim culture in Xinjiang constituted what UNESCO labels a strategy of "cultural cleansing"-"the intentional and systematic destruction of cultural heritage, the denial of cultural identity, including books and manuscripts, traditional practices, as well as places of worship, of memory and learning".<sup>35</sup> The International Criminal Court's Policy on Cultural Heritage, issued in June 2021, affirms that attacks against cultural heritage may provide evidence of specific

genocidal intent to destroy a group, and may constitute crimes against humanity.<sup>36</sup>

In relation to the question of genocide, there is significant evidence available to establish forced sterilisation as having occurred in Xinjiang. With the intent to destroy a group, forced sterilisation and other forms of SGBV fall within the definition of genocide under the Genocide Convention by causing serious bodily or mental harm, inflicting conditions to bring about the group's destruction, and imposing measures to prevent births within the group. As a matter of law, the crime of "forced sterilisation" occurs when: (1) the perpetrator deprives one or more persons of biological reproductive capacity; and (2) the conduct was neither justified by the medical treatment of the person nor carried out with their genuine consent. Individual reports by NGOs and news agencies documenting interviews with Uighur women, as well as doctors that have treated Uighur women both in Xinjiang and abroad,<sup>37</sup> are evidence that numerous women have been sterilised by Chinese authorities and without their genuine consent. The occurrence of these sterilisations is consistent with official government statistics, which document a significant decline in birth rates in Xinjiang and a disproportionate rise in sterilisations in Xinjiang as compared to the rest of mainland China.<sup>38</sup> This evidence points to a deliberate government strategy to change the demographic balance in Xinjiang in favour of Han Chinese by depressing the Muslim population and increasing the Han.<sup>39</sup> As well as a potential act of genocide, this practice is consistent with the UN's definition of ethnic cleansing, which, although it is not a stand-alone crime under the Rome Statute, is among the atrocity crimes governments committed to prevent and respond to under the Responsibility to Protect framework.

The international response to atrocity crimes in China has been uneven and inadequate, mostly led by Western states. The US government and parliaments of Canada, the UK, the Netherlands, Lithuania and France have publicly identified China's human rights violations as genocide, and the parliaments of Belgium and the Czech Republic condemned China's treatment of Uighurs as crimes against humanity.<sup>40</sup> The European Union, the UK, US and Canada jointly imposed sanctions on Chinese officials,<sup>41</sup> as well as passed legislation to prevent the import of good associated with state-sponsored forced labour in Xinjiang.<sup>42</sup> Several major brands identified as having links with forced labour in Xinjiang have likewise ceased their presence in the region.<sup>43</sup> Countries, mostly from the West, have sought to discuss the situation in the UN Human Rights Council and issued joint statements of concern at the UN General Assembly, most recently the October 2022 joint statement in the UN General Assembly Third Committee that was supported by a record 50 countries.<sup>44</sup> China responded with a counter-statement read by Cuba, which was supported by 66 signatories.

China has reacted with predictable hostility, endeavouring to silence criticism and secure statements of support for its treatment of Muslim minorities in Xinjiang, primarily from countries from the Global South. After its failed efforts to suppress the August 2022 OHCHR report on abuses in Xinjiang,<sup>45</sup> China publicly denied and disparaged the report's findings and led an intense campaign to successfully prevent the UN Human Rights Council from holding a debate on the situation (in a failed vote of 17 for, 19 against, and 11 abstentions on 6 October 2022).<sup>46</sup> Sixteen member states of the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) voted against or abstained on the resolution. This is a departure from the OIC's position in other cases of atrocities against Muslim minority populations, such as its support for Gambia filing a case before the International Court of Justice in November 2019 alleging that atrocities against Rohingya Muslims in Myanmar violated the Genocide Convention.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of China should:

- Immediately halt violations in XUAR that may amount to crimes against humanity and genocide and take active measures to prevent the recurrence or escalation of such violations.
- Repeal policies that institutionalise abuses in XUAR and respond favourably to outstanding requests for UN special procedures mandate holders to undertake an official visit to China with unhindered access in Xinjiang.
- Cease its campaign to prevent discussions of the OHCHR report on the situation in Xinjiang and engage in a process to meaningfully implement the recommendations of the report.

#### **UN Member States should:**

- Continue to bring attention to and condemn atrocity crimes by Chinese authorities in XUAR, including through public statements.
- Examine what bilateral measures to take to encourage China to immediately halt violations in XUAR and take tangible steps to apply pressure and uphold accountability.

- Cooperate to utilize all multilateral avenues, including the UN Security Council, General Assembly, Human Rights
  Council, and other bodies as appropriate, to express disapproval of Chinese policies and encourage the authorities
  to change course.
- Actively counter China's campaign to silence criticism of its policies in Xinjiang, including through building a broader coalition of states in support of the UN's mandate to investigate and report on atrocity crimes in Xinjiang.

#### The UN Human Rights Council should:

- Urgently establish an investigation to gather information to assess whether patterns of abuses in Xinjiang constitute
  crimes against humanity or other atrocity crimes that are universally prohibited under international law, and to
  recommend avenues for holding perpetrators accountable.
- Utilise treaty-body and other human rights reporting processes such as China's Universal Periodic Review scheduled for early 2024 to draw critical attention to atrocity crimes in Xinjiang.
- The OHCHR and special procedures mandate holders should: Continue to call for the immediate release of persons involuntarily held in detention or in forced labour, closely monitor the situation in Xinjiang, and continue to urge China to implement the recommendations of the August 2022 OHCHR report on Xinjiang.

# THE PHILIPPINES - HIGH

#### The Philippines Risk: High

The Philippines remains at high risk for atrocities as drug war related killings continue and the average number of killings stood at about 5 people per week over the last two months. Meanwhile, politically motivated extra-judicial killings (EJKs) in the country are apparently on the rise since the start of the year, prompting the national government and the legislature to conduct investigations on the use of private armies and local police officers by some local politicians.

In March 2023, 26 people died in relation to the government's anti-drug war campaign, while another 17 were killed as of 22 April. For the months of January and February, there were a total of 45 people killed.<sup>47</sup> The National Capital Region (NCR) of Metro Manila stood as the top hotspot in drug-related killings, which were undertaken mostly by unknown assailants. Davao Del Sur and Davao City were in the second spot where the killings were all done by cops.<sup>48</sup> Davao City is the hometown of former President Duterte. In March, a local court found a police officer guilty of murdering two teens in relation to the drug war under President Duterte's term. The trial took over five years and the officer were sentenced to 40 years in prison without eligibility for parole.<sup>49</sup>

Corruption continues to plague the Philippines anti-drug war campaign as 'ninja cops' are involved in criminal activities during operations. Some 49 police officers are facing criminal and administrative charges in connection with drug raid cover-up and pilferage try in October 2022 following a fact-finding investigation by the Department of Interior and Local Governments (DILG) and the Philippine National Police Commission (NAPOLCOM). The cover-up involved 990 kgs of crystal meth worth P6.7 billion (US\$120.4 million) with two drug enforcement officers taking 42 kgs before the 990 kgs were inventoried.<sup>50</sup>

Meanwhile, President Marcos Jr on 28 March said that the Philippines will 'disengage' with the International Criminal Court (ICC) after the court rejected the government's appeal to suspend its drug war probe while its separate appeal is being heard in the Court's pre-trial chamber for the resumption of the investigation. The Appeals Chamber of the ICC did not find the reasons behind the request of the Philippine government to be persuasive even as the pre-trial chamber has yet to rule on its request to reverse its decision for a full investigation of the drug war killings. For his part, the head of the Department of Justice (DOJ) also thumbed down a suggestion to create an independent commission to investigate the drug war killings under the Duterte administration. He asserted that the DOJ is transparent in its ongoing probe of police officers allegedly involved in the drug war killings and in providing documents to the ICC to demonstrate that it is not failing to prosecute cops accused of arbitrary killing drug suspects. S2

The risk of atrocities in the country is also exacerbated by the rise of politically motivated killings in the country since the start of the year. In February, four separate ambushes were carried out in Lanao Del Sur and Maguindanao Del Sur in Mindanao and in Aparri, Cagayan province and in Batangas province in Luzon, which resulted in four and six people killed, respectively. The governor of Lanao Del Sur survived the ambush, while the vice mayor of Aparri was killed. On 3 March, the governor of Negros Oriental in the Visayas was killed inside his family compound while distributing cash relief to his constituents, along with eight other people.<sup>53</sup> The alleged mastermind behind the killing were political rivals of the governor who are siblings (a suspended congressman now in hiding abroad and his brother, the ousted governor of the province who had to vacate his position following a ruling by the Supreme Court that he lost in the last elections in May 2022).<sup>54</sup> Both denied that they were behind the assassination of Governor Degamo.

The Commission on Human Rights (CHR) launched its probe on the assassination of Governor Roel Degamo along with other local government officials who were targeted in the spate of killings in the country.<sup>55</sup> A Senate committee also started its own investigation of Degamo's murder which so far revealed the alleged involvement of some cops and a private army composed of dishonourably discharged army men under the payroll of the rival political clan. Between 2016 and 2021, there were a total of 927 elected local officials killed in the country, with most of these cases remaining unsolved.<sup>56</sup> Apart from local politicians, EJKs under the Marcos administration targeted political activists and suspected communist sympathisers who fell victim to the government's counter-insurgency operations.<sup>57</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The government of The Philippines should:

Uphold the state's primary responsibility to protect by complying with international norms on human rights protection.

# THE PHILIPPINES - HIGH

- Hold members of the security sector legally accountable for violations of human rights in relation to the war on illegal drugs during the Duterte administration and after.
- Amend Republic Act 6891 on Witness Protection Program (WPP) to include members of the security section.
- Permit the Office of the Prosecutor of the ICC to resume its investigation of drug war related killings during the term of President Duterte and cooperate fully with the probe and abide by the Supreme Court's 2021 resolution that the ICC has jurisdiction.
- Dismantle private armies that serve politicians, warlords, and drug lords and file criminal charges against them.
- Strengthen efforts to curb illegal gambling operations, proliferation of small arms and light weapons, and other criminal activities involving local politicians and warlords.

# INDONESIA -LOW WEST PAPUA -MODERATE

#### Indonesia General: Low West Papua: Moderate

Indonesia has seen an increase in the reporting of sexual violence against women as a result of the nation's new legislation aimed at curbing sexual and gender-based violence. As noted in the *Jakarta Post* in March 2023, the number of sexual violence incidents reported has nearly doubled since 2021, and this reflects societal changes amongst Indonesian women who feel they can report incidents given progressive governmental reforms.<sup>58</sup>

This sits alongside the recent acknowledgement and expression of regret from President Joko Widodo who publicly admitted to past governments committing 12 serious human rights violations across many decades, including the 1965-66 killings of anti-Communists, or those killed under the accusation that they were Communist. The statement issued by the President has been met with a positive response by the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Liz Throssell, who also compelled the government and the President to continue to work towards the non-reoccurrence of these types of violations and atrocities.<sup>59</sup>

Indonesia's next step to help reform legislation associated with human rights abuse, is to bring to law a Bill that protects domestic workers, including migrant workers working for Indonesian households. Under instruction from the President, the new legislation sets out punishments for those who act violently against their domestic help and sets the legal age of these workers at eighteen. According to Channel News Asia, there are approximately four million domestic workers that this reform in law seeks to protect. The law also looks to help Indonesian workers who live and work elsewhere across the globe. <sup>60</sup>

While new laws and other progressive measures do not speak to the prevention of atrocity crime directly, they show the current government's move towards ensuring the country has a strong human rights record, and also the need of the current President to leave a positive human rights legacy.

While these examples show progressive governmental reform in regard to the commission of atrocity crimes and human rights violations, reports from areas such as Papua and West Papua show that violations are still a problem for the government and its military. "Hoax news" and "fake news" was recently blamed for the killing of 12 people by Indonesian authorities in the town of Wamena in the Papuan highlands. Indonesian officials in the region blamed Indigenous Papuans for thinking the fake news real and then reacting to the news that, in turn, led to Indonesian military intervention and the subsequent deaths. As Jenny Munro states, "recent incidents in West Papua show how the rhetoric of the 'hoax' or 'fake news' may be used by those in power to justify violence, perpetuate discrimination, and deny people's capacity to analyse their own social contexts."

#### Recommendations

#### The government of Indonesia should:

- Ensure legislative decisions do not compromise Indonesia's democracy and will not lead to human rights abuse across all regions.
- Swiftly proceed stalled legislation criminalizing the abuse of human rights.
- Implement legislation to stop hate speech and discrimination and hoax news, and to effectively eliminate sexual and gender-based violence.

#### **UN Member States should:**

- Encourage Indonesia to take active steps to fulfil its responsibility to protect.
- Explore avenues for cooperation with the Indonesian government and society in the areas of combatting disinformation and misinformation related to the pandemic.
- Discourage the use of hoax news as justification for military and police intervention.

#### **West Papua**

Tensions between the Indonesia government and West Papuan independence activists remains high. This is no better highlighted than in the conflict that has ensued due to the abduction by the West Papuan National Liberation Army of

# INDONESIA -LOW WEST PAPUA -MODERATE

New Zealand pilot Philip Mehrtens. This abduction has also been used by media outlets to highlight the Australian and New Zealand government's silence or "hands off" approach to this ongoing conflict, writing that "The silence suggests the limits of Australian and New Zealand 'values-based' diplomacy and outlines the real constraints that geography and trade relationships have for middle powers with a commitment to human rights and values." 62

The abduction of the pilot recently led to several Indonesian soldiers being killed or wounded in rescue attempts, with exact figures unknown but with at least six dead and others missing.<sup>63</sup> This has since led to indiscriminate bombing by the Indonesian military in the region they believe the pilot is being held, and in a recent video by the abducted pilot, he asked the Indonesian forces to stop the bombing as it was putting his life at risk alongside the rebels who held him hostage.<sup>64</sup>

Recent killings have also occurred in Central/West Papua due to civil unrest that spread due to a false rumour that a Papuan child had been kidnapped by migrant populations. Papuans supposedly attacked migrant groups and police officials. It led to the Indonesian government suggesting that indigenous populations had become violent, hence justifying military intervention. While the deaths appear to be correct, suggesting that Papuans are violently affected by disinformation and hoax news appears a tactic used by Indonesian forces to forcefully intervene and to further justify their need to be in the country to act as peacekeepers and a policing force.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of Indonesia should:

- Prevent the expression of racial discrimination, hate speech, fake news and incitement against West Papuans, and provide clear advice to security forces to abide by international law and refrain from the use of violence and torture.
- Ensure human rights are protected in all Indonesian territories, including freedom to protest and gather and freedom of speech.
- Consider the aspirations of West Papuans and the underlying issues fuelling the protests, and endeavour to take into account these aspirations in future dealings with the province.

# PAPUA NEW GUINEA - MODERATE (HIGH)

#### Papua New Guinea Risk: Moderate-High

Papua New Guinea has been found to have the second highest crime rates in the world by the World Population Review. Underlying social, economic and political issues were noted as influencing factors for violent crime, including in terms of 'Raskol' gangs. Organised crime and corruption, as well as drug and human trafficking, were also noted. FNG has exceptionally high rates of gender-based violence. A new research study has found that intimate partner violence is impacted by alcohol use in PNG, with women whose partners consumed alcohol more than 2.8 times more likely to experience physical and emotional violence and more than 2.5 times more likely to experience sexual violence.

Inter-tribal violence also continues to occur in the Highlands. On 10 March 2023, five people were killed in ethnic violence, <sup>68</sup> and a woman was kidnapped. The victims were asleep when they were ambushed; the perpetrators claimed they had been sent by the police and defence force, and forced the victims out by setting fire to the houses. <sup>69</sup> The increasing brutality and lethality of inter-tribal violence remains of great concern, and the roles of the security and justice sectors are also an ongoing issue.

In March 2023, the PNG Defence Force received their first training on reducing gender-based violence, from the US Indo-Pacific Command Office of WPS. <sup>70</sup> 30 members of the PNGDF participated and graduated as 'Gender Focal Points'. The course included UNSC Resolution 1325 on WPS, gendered impacts of natural disasters, and the importance of including a gender lens in operations. The PNGDF developed a gender-based violence prevention and response framework and learned new skills on improving gender equity. A review of issues surrounding the 2022 election by the Special Parliamentary Committee is focusing on ensuring the accuracy of the electoral roll for the 2027 election, in order that all citizens can vote. <sup>71</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The government of Papua New Guinea should:

- Consider issues and recommendations raised by independent observers and the internal Inquiry on the election.
- Prioritise action on gender-based violence and work towards gender equality across society.
- Increase police presence in violence hotspots and ensure perpetrators of inter-tribal violence are held accountable.
- Continue to work towards institutional change within the security sector to better respond to victims of SGBV and other forms of violence.

#### **UN member states should:**

- PNG to reform and improve the election process.
- Provide capacity building training to the security sector.
- Continue to support strategies for achieving gender equality and a reduction in gender-based violence.

# THE SOLOMON ISLANDS - LOW (MODERATE)

#### Solomon Islands Risk: Low-Moderate

The 2023 edition of Freedom in the World by Freedom House has noted some concerns regarding freedom of the press and government transparency in the Solomon Islands.<sup>72</sup> Of particular note, Parliament extended its term by seven months, and has exerted more direct control over the Solomon Islands Broadcasting Corporation, potentially vetting articles. Both of these may be indicators of increasing human rights violations and potential conflict.

Also a potential risk factor in the Solomon Islands is the impact of climate change. 80% of the Solomon Islands population lives in rural, low-lying coastal communities, which are reliant on services delivered by provincial governments, churches, and civil society.<sup>73</sup> Climate change effects on agriculture, social and economic opportunities, and the potential for displacement of communities, may exacerbate the risk of conflict and violence.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of the Solomon Islands should:

- Ensure freedom and independence of the media.
- Work towards greater transparency and reduce corruption.
- Support provincial governments and civil society to prevent and respond to climate change effects.

# SEXUAL AND GENDER BASED VIOLENCE

#### Sexual and Gender-based Violence

More than 100 civilians were killed in an airstrike launched by the Myanmar military on 11 April 2023.<sup>74</sup> The attack targeted a village as people gathered for a local celebration, and according to Women's Peace Network, the majority of casualties were women, children and the elderly.<sup>75</sup> This comes as further evidence of the systematic use of sexual violence by the Tatmadaw comes to light. Human rights defender May Sabe Phyu claims the military continues to use rape as part of its attacks against opposition groups, while the National Unity Government (NUG) says at least 122 women have been sexually assaulted since the start of the coup, and at least 3,125 women detained.<sup>76</sup> Those detained are often subject to torture, including of a sexualised nature. These figures may be underestimated, with other human rights groups putting the numbers at more than 4000 arrested, with 400 women killed, or more.<sup>77</sup>

The military's actions have specific impacts on women, who are often close to civilian infrastructure that the Tatmadaw targets, and who are often forced to flee, becoming internally displaced or asylum seekers in neighbouring countries. This situation leaves them further vulnerable to sexual and gender based violence, trafficking, poverty and retraumatisation.<sup>78</sup>

Burmese women continue to be at the forefront of resistance against the Tatmadaw, both armed resistance but also in information collection, fundraising and humanitarian assistance.<sup>79</sup> The Rohingya population continues to suffer the after-effects of the 2017 genocide, and ongoing persecution in Rakhine state, such as restrictions on freedom of movement, increasing security checkpoints, arrest, detentions, and extortion.<sup>80</sup> The gendered effects on women include the risk of sexual violence and trafficking, a lack of education or economic opportunities, and the absence of justice or reparations.

Gender inequality and gender-based discrimination and violence continues to plague other parts of the region, though some progress is being made in terms of legislation and government policy. During Indonesia's Universal Periodic Review outcome, for example, the majority of recommendations related to the promotion and protection of gender equality and the rights of women and children. Indonesia pointed to legal frameworks and supported 205 of 269 recommendations, and speakers noted its initiatives on combatting violence against women and children, such as the establishment of regional technical units on the protection of women and children and the Criminal Code 2022 which exempts abortion on the grounds of rape. However, targeting of human rights defenders and civil society actors was raised. In addition, Indonesia suggested that the concept of Indigenous peoples "did not apply to Indonesian society," and claimed that there were "no internationally accepted laws, rules, norms or principles" relating to lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, intersex and queer groups.

The treatment of women and the LGBTQ+ community in Malaysia has also been problematic, with increasing bigotry among the government and security sectors. Some participants in the 2023 Women's March, for instance, were later questioned by authorities.<sup>82</sup>

In the Pacific too, particularly in Melanesian countries, people from the LGBTQ+ communities face a lack of social acceptance and restrictive legislation.<sup>83</sup> In the Solomon Islands, LGBTQ+ people are unable to be visible or to advocate for their rights, due to social and religious backlash, while in Fiji, although homosexuality has been decriminalised, discrimination and social stigma remain. Anti-LGBTQ+ laws exist in the Solomon Islands, Papua New Guinea, Tonga, Kiribati, Samoa, Tuvalu and the Cook Islands.<sup>84</sup>

Also in Fiji, violence against women continues to be rife, with 94 percent of victims of serious sexual crimes being women and girls.<sup>85</sup> Extremely high rates of child sexual abuse are also found in Fiji, with children constituting 7 4 percent of all reported sexual violence cases.<sup>86</sup> The Fiji Women's Rights Movement has highlighted gaps in the criminal justice system including the discounts given by the courts for being a "first offender" where the perpetrator committed multiple sexual offences. In addition, domestic violence restraining orders were only issued for 32 percent of all the rape cases heard in court.<sup>87</sup>

Steps being taken by the Fiji government include the roll out of the Fiji Women's Economic Empowerment Plan (2023-2028), the Fiji National Action Plan to prevent Violence against all Women and Girls (2023-2028), and a policy focus on women's economic empowerment and leadership, reproductive health rights, employment, climate change, technology and better collection of gender data and statistics.<sup>88</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The Tatmadaw in Myanmar should:

• Immediately cease the practice of using sexual and gender based violence as a form of torture against detainees,

# SEXUAL AND GENDER BASED VIOLENCE

and as a tactic of persecution against women activists, and those from ethnic and religious minorities.

• Immediately cease the targeting of civilian infrastructure, which may constitute a war crime and a crime against humanity.

#### The UN and regional bodies should:

- In line with the ASEAN Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace and Security, and the Five-Point Consensus, take urgent and serious action on the situation in Myanmar to protect women from the high risk of sexual and gender based violence, and hold perpetrators accountable.
- Support pro-democracy movement and work towards the protection of human rights in Myanmar by supporting civil society organisations, human rights defenders, Burmese youth and women.
- Support Rohingya women with education and economic opportunities, and work towards effective settlement of refugee women in host communities and out of the camp system in a timely manner.
- Progress investigations into the genocide of the Rohingya, which included systematic targeting of women with sexual violence, in order to hold accountable the perpetrators of these atrocities.
- Continue to support programs in the Asia Pacific to reduce violence against women and promote gender equality.

# DISINFORMATION, HATE SPEECH AND INCITEMENT

#### Disinformation, Hate speech and Incitement

Hate speech and disinformation, and its links to violence and atrocity, remain prevalent across Southeast Asia, most notably in areas where there is either the risk of conflict, or where conflict already exists. Recently, in Papua and West Papua, disinformation led to the deaths of many civilians when the fake news of a kidnapping went viral via social media, igniting tensions between Indigenous populations and minority groups living in the region, and Indonesia policing forces.<sup>89</sup>

To help combat the problem of fake news and disinformation, ASEAN held a two-day workshop in March 2023 to finalise a set of guidelines for ASEAN countries. The result is a document aimed at helping governments in the region to combat fake news and disinformation, stressing the need for multi-sector approaches "involving not only the information sector but also those in the fields of telecommunications, transnational crime, law, youths and education in order to protect the citizens of the ASEAN region." The Guidelines will be officially launched at the June 2023 ASEAN Senior Officials Meeting Responsible for Information (SOMRI).

Over the past few years, there has been discussion about the use and misuse of deepfakes and AI in the promotion of violence, with global commentators talking about pros and cons to this recent phenomenon across many media outlets. In Asia and the Pacific, for example, deepfakes and AI have been a concern since the 2020 elections in India where fake political campaigns circulated widely, hoping to influence election results. Yet this deepfake and AI technology is now being merged with GPT (or Chat GPT) technology that can "amplify the work of malign actors to produce even more convincing media artifacts for hostile intent, further destabilizing societal trust and credibility." This poses a very new challenge that is yet to be understood and regulated by legislators and media companies alike.

#### Recommendations

#### Southeast Asian governments should:

- Realise the importance of direct fake news, hate speech and danger speech legislation, and implement this legislation in its civil and penal codes.
- Work to recognise the difficulties associated with Chat GPT or GPT, when combined with deepfake and AI technology.
- Work with the private sector, including social media sites and internet companies more broadly, to implement a range of generic policy measures across the region, rather than on a state-by-state basis.
- Work with CSOs and NGOs at large-scale educational programmes for all ages and all users.
- Learn from and work with the European Union and the European Council, and their partners, to implement measures to curb hate speech and danger speech in Southeast Asia.

# **END NOTES**

- 1 "'Ogre' battalion uses brutality to instil terror in Myanmar," Radio Free Asia online, 22 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/ogre-04192023150057.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/ogre-04192023150057.html</a>, accessed on 25 April 2023.
- 2 Assistance Association for Political Prisoners (Burma), 25 April 2023 infographic, from <a href="https://www.facebook.com/burmapoliticalprisoners">https://www.facebook.com/burmapoliticalprisoners</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 3 "Junta bombs Myanmar village again where earlier strike killed 200," Radio Free Asia online, 20 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/airstrike-04202023142247.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/airstrike-04202023142247.html</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 4 Nora, "Junta Air Strikes Kill over 2010 People In Past Month," The Irrawady Online, 25 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/conflicts-in-numbers/myanmar-junta-air-strikes-kill-over-210-people-in-past-month.html">https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/conflicts-in-numbers/myanmar-junta-air-strikes-kill-over-210-people-in-past-month.html</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 5 "3,000 evacuees 'voluntarily' repatriated to Myanmar: Thai Army," The Nation Online, 12 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.nationthailand.com/thailand/general/40026569">https://www.nationthailand.com/thailand/general/40026569</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 6 "Military land-grabbing gathers pace under cover of conflict," Frontier Myanmar, 22 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/military-land-grabbing-gathers-pace-under-cover-of-conflict/">https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/military-land-grabbing-gathers-pace-under-cover-of-conflict/</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 7 Myanmar Humanitarian Update No 28, 6 April 2023, OCHA Myanmar, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/myanmar-humanitarian-update-no-28-6-april-2023">https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/myanmar-humanitarian-update-no-28-6-april-2023</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 8 Ibid.
- Ruma Paul, Sudipto Ganguli, and Krishna N. Das, 'Surging crime, bleak future push Rohingya in Bangladesh to risk lives at sea,' Reuters, 24 January 2023, from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/surging-crime-bleak-future-push-rohingya-bangladesh-risk-lives-sea-2023-01-24/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/surging-crime-bleak-future-push-rohingya-bangladesh-risk-lives-sea-2023-01-24/</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- 10 'UNHCR calls for support, solidarity amid rise in Andaman Sea crossings," UNHCRZ, 2 December 2022, from <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/news/unhcr-calls-support-solidarity-amid-rise-risky-andaman-sea-crossings">https://www.unhcr.org/news/unhcr-calls-support-solidarity-amid-rise-risky-andaman-sea-crossings</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- Ruma Paul, 'Bangladesh panel says fire at Rohingya camps "planned sabotage",' Reuters, 13 March 2023, from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/bangladesh-panel-says-fire-rohingya-camps-planned-sabotage-2023-03-12/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/bangladesh-panel-says-fire-rohingya-camps-planned-sabotage-2023-03-12/</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- 'Hundreds of houses gutted in Rohingya camp fire,' Asia News Network, 25 April 2023, from <a href="https://asianews.network/hundreds-of-houses-gutted-in-rohingya-camp-fire/">https://asianews.network/</a> hundreds-of-houses-gutted-in-rohingya-camp-fire/, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- Marita Moloney, 'Bangladesh fire: Thousands shelterless after blaze at Rohingya camp,' BBC News, 6 March 2023, from <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-64854843">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-64854843</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- Muktadir Rashid, 'China Hosts Myanmar Junta and Bangladesh to Discuss Rohingya Repatriations,' The Irrawady, 20 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/china-hosts-myanmar-junta-and-bangladesh-to-discuss-rohingya-repatriations.html">https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/china-hosts-myanmar-junta-and-bangladesh-to-discuss-rohingya-repatriations.html</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- Thompson Chau and Gwen Robinson, 'India hosts "1.5" informal Myanmar talks amid flurry of diplomacy,' Nikkei Asia, 26 April 2023, from <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/India-hosts-1.5-informal-Myanmar-talks-amid-flurry-of-diplomacy">https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/India-hosts-1.5-informal-Myanmar-talks-amid-flurry-of-diplomacy</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- 'Prime Minister of Thailand hosted a trilateral consultation with leaders from Lao PDR and Myanmar to strengthen cooperation and tackle transboundary haze pollution among the three countries,' Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Kingdom of Thailand, 7 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.mfa.go.th/en/content/trilateralconsultation070423-2?page=5d5bd3cb15e39c306002a9ac&menu=5d5bd3dc15e39c306002ab1c">https://www.mfa.go.th/en/content/trilateralconsultation070423-2?page=5d5bd3cb15e39c306002a9ac&menu=5d5bd3dc15e39c306002ab1c</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 17 'Foreign minister Don meets with Myanmar junta chief,' Bangkok Post, 22 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2554880/foreign-minister-don-meets-myanmar-junta-chief">https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2554880/foreign-minister-don-meets-myanmar-junta-chief</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- Promoting Accountability in the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea, Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 11 January 2021, A/HRC/46/52.
- 19 Situation of Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea, A/75/388, 14 October 2020.
- See A/C.3/74/L.26, United Nations General Assembly, 31 October 2019, https://undocs.org/A/C.3/74/L.26
- 21 <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/28/north-koreas-unlawful-shoot-sight-orders">https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/28/north-koreas-unlawful-shoot-sight-orders</a>
- "Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity in Xinjiang? Applying the Legal Tests", Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, November 2020.
- See, eg, United States Congressional-Executive Commission on China, <u>Testimony of Mihrigul Tursan</u> (Hearing relating to the Communist Party's Crackdown on Religion in China, 28 November 2018) esp 3-4; Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "<u>Tracking China's Muslim Gulag</u>", <u>Reuters</u>, 29 November 2018; Simon Denyer, "<u>Former inmates of China's Muslim 'reeducation' camps tell of brainwashing, torture</u>", <u>Washington Post</u>, 17 May 2018; Amie Ferris-Rotman, "<u>Abortions, IUDs and sexual humiliation: Muslim women who fled China for Kazakhstan recount ordeals</u>", <u>Washington Post</u>, 5 October 2019; "<u>China turns Muslim 're-education' camp detainees into cheap labour force, human rights group claims</u>", <u>Agence France-Presse</u>, 4 March 2019; Ruth Ingram, "<u>Confessions of a Kinjiang Camp Teacher</u>", <u>The Diplomat</u>, 17 August 2020.
- 24 See <a href="https://www.xinjiangpolicefiles.org/">https://www.xinjiangpolicefiles.org/</a>
- 25 Ibid, para. 144.
- 'OHCHR Assessment of the human rights concerns in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, People's Republic of China', Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 31 August 2022, paras. 148-149.
- United Nations Economic and Social Council Document E/C.12/CHN/CO/3, "Concluding observations of the third periodic report of China, including Hong Kong, China, and Macao, China", Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 22 March 2023.
- Adrian Zenz, "Unemployment Monitoring and Early Warning: New Trends in Xinjiang's Coercive Labor Placement Systems", China Brief 22:11, The Jamestown Foundation, 5 June 2022.

- 29 Ibid.
- 30 United Nations General Assembly Document <u>A/HRC/51/26</u>, "Contemporary forms of slavery affecting persons belonging to ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities", Human Rights Council, 19 July 2022, paras. 23-24.
- Nathan Ruser, <u>Cultural erasure: Tracing the destruction of Uyghur and Islamic spaces in Xinjiang</u> (Policy Brief, Report No. 38/2020, Australian Strategic Policy Institute) 7 ('ASPI, <u>Report on Cultural Erasure'</u>). The <u>New York Times</u> reports having independently verified "many of the details in ASPI's report": Chris Buckley and Austin Ramzy, "<u>China Is Erasing Mosques and Precious Shrines in Xinjiang</u>", <u>New York Times</u> (25 September 2020).
- 32 ASPI, Report on Cultural Erasure, 3-4, 8.
- 33 Ibid 5.
- John Sudworth, "China Muslims: Xinjiang Schools used to Separate Children from their Families", BBC News, 4 July 2019.
- UNESCO Document 38 C/49, "Reinforcement of UNESCO's action for the protection of culture and the promotion of cultural pluralism in the event of armed conflict", United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, 2 November 2015., cited in Rachel Harris and Aziz Isa Elkun, The Complicity of Heritage: Cultural Heritage and Genocide in the Uyghur Region", Uyghur Human Rights Project, February 2023.
- 36 <u>Policy on Cultural Heritage</u>, The Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court, June 2021.
- 37 Gulchehra Hoja, "<u>Uyghur Women, Rarely Informed About Forced Birth Control Procedures, Suffer Lifelong Complications</u>", *Radio Free Asia*, 3 August 2020.
- 38 See Adrian Zenz, <u>Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in Xinjiang</u> (Jamestown Foundation, June 2020).
- E.g. Linda Lew, "China census: migration drives Han population growth in Xinjiang, South China Morning Post, 15 June 2021.; "China policies 'could cut millions of Uighur births in Xinjiang", Al Jazeera, 7 June 2021
- "Canada's parliament says China's treatment of Uighurs is genocide", Al Jazeera, 23 February 2021.; Patrick Wintour, "UK MPs declare China is committing genocide against Uyghurs in Xinjiang", The Guardian, 23 April 2021.; Ewelina U. Ochab, "U.S. State Department Confirms The Finding Of The Uyghur Genocide, Chinese Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Denies Yet Again", Forbes, 2 April 2021., "Dutch parliament: China's treatment of Uighurs is genocide", Reuters, 26 February 2021.
- 41 "<u>Uighurs: Western countries sanction China over rights abuses</u>", BBC, 22 March 2021,
- 42 For example, The Uyghur Forced Labour Prevention Act, United States Public Law 117-78-December 23, 2021.
- 43 <u>'Xinjiang cotton: Western clothes brands vanish as backlash grows'</u>, BBC, 26 March 2021,
- 44 "Joint Statement on behalf of 50 countries in the UN General Assembly Third Committee on the human rights situation in Xinjiang, China", New York, 31 October 2022.
- 45 William Nee, "China's heavy-handed push to prevent a UN report on Xinjiang', The Diplomat, 01 August 2022.
- 46 Emma Farge, 'U.N. body rejects debate on China's treatment of Uyghur Muslims in blow to West', Reuters, 7 October 2022.
- 47 UP Third World Studies Centre Dahas infographic, 1-31 March and 1-22 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.facebook.com/up.twsc">https://www.facebook.com/up.twsc</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 48 Ibid.
- Krtistine Joy Patag, 'More than 5 years later, cop found guilty of murdering teens Carl-Kulot in 'drug war' op,' Philstar online, 13 March 2023, from <a href="https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2023/03/13/2251384/more-5-years-later-cop-found-guilty-murdering-teens-carl-kulot-drug-war-case">https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2023/03/13/2251384/more-5-years-later-cop-found-guilty-murdering-teens-carl-kulot-drug-war-case</a>, accessed on 14 March 2023.
- Dexter Cabalza, '49 cops face raps for drug raid cover-up, pilferage try,' Inquirer News, 16 April 2023, from <a href="https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1756963/49-cops-face-raps-for-drug-raid-cover-up-pilferage-try">https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1756963/49-cops-face-raps-for-drug-raid-cover-up-pilferage-try</a>, accessed on 27 April 2023.
- Krixia Subingsubing and Nestor Corrales, 'PH to "disengage" as ICC junks appeal on probe,' Inquirer.net, 29 March 2023, from <a href="https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1749553/ph-to-disengage-as-icc-junks-appeal-on-probe">https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1749553/ph-to-disengage-as-icc-junks-appeal-on-probe</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- Marc Jason Cayabyab, 'Remulla thumbs down independent probe on drug war deaths,' Philstar, 19 March 2023, from <a href="https://qa.philstar.com/headlines/2023/03/19/2252685/remulla-thumbs-down-independent-probe-body-drug-war-deaths">https://qa.philstar.com/headlines/2023/03/19/2252685/remulla-thumbs-down-independent-probe-body-drug-war-deaths</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- Mong Palatino, 'Alarming Pattern of Killings Continues in the Philippines,' The Diplomat, 15 March 2023, from <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2023/03/alarming-pattern-of-killings-continues-in-the-philippines/">https://thediplomat.com/2023/03/alarming-pattern-of-killings-continues-in-the-philippines/</a>, 26 April 2023.
- Ryan Macasero, 'Victims detail Negros Oriental "regin of terror" on 2<sup>nd</sup> day of Degamo inquiry,' Rappler online, 18 April 2023, from <a href="https://www.rappler.com/nation/senate-probes-reign-terror-negros-oriental/">https://www.rappler.com/nation/senate-probes-reign-terror-negros-oriental/</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- Llanesca T. Panti, 'CHR launches probe on killings targeting gov't officials,' GMA News online, 10 March 2023, from <a href="https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/863429/launches-probe-on-killings-targeting-gov-t-officials/story/">https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/863429/launches-probe-on-killings-targeting-gov-t-officials/story/</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- Billy Begas, '927 city, municipal, barangay officials killed from 2016 to 2021,' Politiko News, 5 March 2023, from <a href="https://politics.com.ph/2023/03/05/927-city-municipal-barangay-officials-killed-from-2016-to-2021/">https://politics.com.ph/2023/03/05/927-city-municipal-barangay-officials-killed-from-2016-to-2021/</a>, accessed on 26 April 2023.
- 57 Mong Palatino, 'Alarming Pattern of Killings Continues in the Philippines,' ibid.
- Nur Janti, "More Gender-based Violence Reported Amid More Progressive Regulations," *Jakarta Post*, March 9, 2023, https://www.thejakartapost.com/indonesia/2023/03/08/more-gender-based-violence-reported-amid-more-progressive-regulations. html
- Liz Throssell, "Indonesia- Historical Violations," Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, January 13, 2023, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/01/indonesia-historical-violations
- Saifulbahri Ismail, "Indonesia Speeds Up Deliberations on Proposed Law to Protect Domestic Workers from Abuse," *Channel News Asia*, February 15, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mgAA4\_iio10
- Jenny Munro, "Tricked by a Hoax'," *Inside Indonesia*, March 22, 2023, https://www.insideindonesia.org/tricked-by-a-hoax

- Xiang Gao and Guy C. Charlton, "Australia and New Zealand in the West Papua Conflict," *Diplomat*, April 19, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/australia-and-new-zealand-in-the-west-papua-conflict/
- Anon., "Six soldiers Killed, 30 Missing in Attempt to Rescue Kidnapped Pilot in West Papua," *Guardian*, April 17, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/apr/17/six-soldiers-killed-30-missing-in-attempt-to-rescue-kidnapped-pilot-in-west-papua
- Anon., "New Video Shows NZ Pilot Phillip Mehrtens Alive and Well Nearly Three Months After Being Kidnapped by West Papua Separatists," *ABC News*, April 26, 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-04-26/kidnapped-nz-pilot-phillip-mehrtens-shown-alive-well-in-video/102267718
- Jenny Munro, "Tricked by a Hoax'," *Inside Indonesia*, March 22, 2023, https://www.insideindonesia.org/tricked-by-a-hoax World Population Review, Crime Rate by Country 2023, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/

crime-rate-by-country

- Cadri A, Aboagye RG, Boadu Frimpong J, et al, Partner alcohol consumption and intimate partner violence among women in Papua New Guinea: a cross-sectional analysis of Demographic and Health Survey, BMJ Open 2023;13:e066486. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2022-066486, <a href="https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/13/3/e066486">https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/13/3/e066486</a>. <a
- Papua New Guinea: Disaster Management Team Humanitarian Update No. 04, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/">https://reliefweb.int/report/</a>
  <a href="papua-new-guinea/papua-new-guinea-disaster-management-team-humanitarian-update-no-04-updated-30th-march-2023">https://reliefweb.int/report/</a>
  <a href="papua-new-guinea-disaster-management-team-humanitarian-update-no-04-updated-30th-march-2023">https://reliefweb.int/report/</a>
  <a href="papua-new-guinea-disaster-management-team-humanitarian-updated-30th-march-2023">https://reliefweb.int/report/</a>
  <a href="papua-new-guinea-disaster-management-team-humanitarian-updated-30th-march-2023">https://reliefweb.int/report/</a>
  <a hre
- 69 Cretilda Alokaka, Five killed, woman taken, The National, 10 March 2023, <a href="https://www.thenational.com.pg/five-killed-woman-taken/">https://www.thenational.com.pg/five-killed-woman-taken/</a>
- 70 PNGDF Receives First Gender Training, Loop PNG, 13 April 2023, <a href="https://www.looppng.com/png-news/pngdf-receives-first-gender-training-119213">https://www.looppng.com/png-news/pngdf-receives-first-gender-training-119213</a>
- Aileen Kwaragu, Robust system eyed for General Election 2027, The National, 24 April 2023, <a href="https://www.thenational.com.pg/robust-system-eyed-for-general-election-2027/">https://www.thenational.com.pg/robust-system-eyed-for-general-election-2027/</a>
- 72 Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2023, <a href="https://freedomhouse.org/country/solomon-islands/freedom-world/2023">https://freedomhouse.org/country/solomon-islands/freedom-world/2023</a>
- New Zealand Government, Hon Carmen Sepuloni and Hon James Shaw, Government builds on climate change focus in Pacific, 17 April 2023, <a href="https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/government-builds-climate-change-focus-pacific">https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/government-builds-climate-change-focus-pacific</a>
- Dr. Ewelina U. Ochab, Myanmar Military Kills More Than 100 People In A Single Attack, Forbes, 12 April 2023, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/ewelinaochab/2023/04/12/myanmar-military-kills-more-than-100-people-in-a-single-attack/?sh=7f3347523393">https://www.forbes.com/sites/ewelinaochab/2023/04/12/myanmar-military-kills-more-than-100-people-in-a-single-attack/?sh=7f3347523393</a>
- Women's Peace Network, Statement on the Burmese military's recent airstrikes in Sagaing Region, 12 April 2023, <a href="https://mcusercontent.com/6819ae24e30bd9a9db0322d69/files/24a5978a-5668-3b80-d81c-b1d91e8212a9/412Statement\_on\_airstrikes.pdf">https://mcusercontent.com/6819ae24e30bd9a9db0322d69/files/24a5978a-5668-3b80-d81c-b1d91e8212a9/412Statement\_on\_airstrikes.pdf</a>
- Ingyin Naing, Women Seen Targeted by Myanmar Forces With 'Rape and Other Violence', VOA, 2 April 2023, <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/women-seen-targeted-by-myanmar-forces-with-rape-other-violence/7033057.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/women-seen-targeted-by-myanmar-forces-with-rape-other-violence/7033057.html</a>
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 Women's Peace Network statement, 12 April 2023.
- 79 VOA, 2 April 2023
- Wai Wai Nu and Naomi Kikoler, One Year after US Genocide Determination, Rohingya Community Remains at Risk, USHMM, 29 March 2023, <a href="https://www.ushmm.org/genocide-prevention/blog/one-year-after-us-genocide-determination-rohingya-community-remains-at-risk">https://www.ushmm.org/genocide-prevention/blog/one-year-after-us-genocide-determination-rohingya-community-remains-at-risk</a>
- Human Rights Council Adopts Universal Periodic Review Outcomes of Indonesia, Algeria and the United Kingdom, 27 March 2023, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2023/03/human-rights-council-adopts-universal-periodic-review-outcomes-indonesia-algeria-and">https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2023/03/human-rights-council-adopts-universal-periodic-review-outcomes-indonesia-algeria-and</a>
- Robin Vochelet, In Malaysia, Conservative Forces and Police Crackdowns Are Putting LGBTQ Lives at Risk, The Diplomat, 17 April 2023, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/in-malaysia-conservative-forces-and-police-crackdowns-are-putting-lgbtq-lives-at-risk/">https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/in-malaysia-conservative-forces-and-police-crackdowns-are-putting-lgbtq-lives-at-risk/</a>
- Dubravka Voloder, Queer Pacific Islanders call for greater acceptance, self-love and decriminalisation during Sydney WorldPride, ABC, 5 March 2023, <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-03-05/gueer-pasifika-activists-speak-out-during-world-pride/102040892">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-03-05/gueer-pasifika-activists-speak-out-during-world-pride/102040892</a>
- 84 Ibid.
- Rashika Kumar, 74% of all reported sexual violence cases are against children Fiji Country Gender Assessment, Fiji Village, 29 March 2023, <a href="https://www.fijivillage.com/news/74-of-all-reported-sexual-violence-cases-are-against-children-----Fiji-Country-Gender-Assessment-frx548/">https://www.fijivillage.com/news/74-of-all-reported-sexual-violence-cases-are-against-children-----Fiji-Country-Gender-Assessment-frx548/</a>
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Ibid.
- https://www.fijivillage.com/news/74-of-all-reported-sexual-violence-cases-are-against-children----Fiji-Country-Gender-Assessment-frx548/; see also: Wata Shaw, Tabuya: Equality is basis of just society, Fiji Times, 18 April 2023, https://www.fijitimes.com/tabuya-equality-is-basis-of-just-society/
- Jenny Munro, "'Tricked by a Hoax'," *Inside Indonesia*, March 22, 2023, https://www.insideindonesia.org/tricked-by-a-hoax
- Angely Mercado, "Combating Fake News: The ASEAN Way," *Philippine Information Agency*, March 8, 2023, https://pia.gov.ph/features/2023/03/08/combating-fake-news-the-asean-way
- Dymples Leong, "Deepfakes and Disinformation Pose a Growing Threat in Asia," *Diplomat*, March 11, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/03/deepfakes-and-disinformation-pose-a-growing-threat-in-asia/